References for <u>43 States & Counting</u>,

A report released by the Partnership for Safe Medicines, April 2018

(Sources listed in the order they appear.)

Introduction

"DEA-NJ and NYPD recover 270 pounds of fentanyl, heroin and cocaine with a street value of over \$30 million," Drug Enforcement Administration, September 18, 2017, <u>www.dea.gov/divisions/nj/2017/nj091817.shtml</u>.

"Prince Died As Result Of Taking Fentanyl-Laced Fake Hydrocodone," The Partnership for Safe Medicines, August 22, 2016,

www.safemedicines.org/2016/08/prince-died-as-result-of-taking-fentanyl-laced-fake-hyd rocodone.html.

"Young Californian Dies After Accidentally Taking Counterfeit Xanax," The Partnership for Safe Medicines, September 27, 2017,

www.safemedicines.org/2017/09/young-californian-dies-after-accidentally-taking-counte rfeit-xanax-made-with-fentanyl.html.

"Combating the Opioid Crisis: Exploiting Vulnerabilities in International Mail," Staff Report, U.S. Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, January 2018, <u>www.portman.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/files/serve?File_id=12F93202-C8EC-4AF1-8A</u> 66-181EE6716F37.

Deirdre Shesgreen, "An Inside Look at the Hunt for Fentanyl, the Deadly Opioid Driving the Overdose Crisis," *USA Today*, September 17, 2017, www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2017/09/17/opioid-crisis-how-customs-officers-find-fentanyl-mail/662838001/.

Freeh, Sporkin and Sullivan, LLP and Freeh Group International, LLC, *Report on the Potential Impact of Drug Importation Proposals on U.S. Law Enforcement*, June 2017, storage.googleapis.com/m1738/20170605_Report%20on%20Counterfeit%20Drugs.pdf.

National overview

Josh Katz, "Short Answers to Hard Questions About the Opioid Crisis," *The New York Times*, August 10, 2017,

www.nytimes.com/interactive/2017/08/03/upshot/opioid-drug-overdose-epidemic.html.

"What is Fentanyl?–Overdose Prevention," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, <u>www.cdc.gov/drugoverdose/opioids/fentanyl.html</u>.

"CDC Awards \$28.6 Million to Help States Fight Opioid Overdose Epidemic," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, September 5, 2017, www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2017/p0905-opioid-funding.html.

Amended Complaint, U.S. District Court, District of Utah, Central Division, Case 2:16-cr-00631-DAK, www.safemedicines.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Shamo-Amended-Complaint.pdf.

Dennis Romboy, "Feds Indict 5 More in Utah," *KSL.com*, May 31, 2017, <u>www.ksl.com/index.php?sid=44460141&nid=148&title=federal-agents-arrest-second-man</u> <u>-in-utah-fentanyl-distribution-operation</u>.

Superseding Indictment, U.S. District Court, District of Utah, Central Division, Case 2:16-cr-00631-DAK,

www.safemedicines.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Shamo Indictment.pdf.

"Distributor of Counterfeit Pharmaceutical Drugs Sentenced," U.S. Department of Justice, January 15, 2009,

www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/criminal-ccips/legacy/2012/03/15/XuSent.pdf.

"Prosecutors Say 28 Deaths Probed in Salt Lake City Opioid-Drug Ring Case," *The Salt Lake Tribune*, November 20, 2017,

www.sltrib.com/news/2017/11/20/prosecutors-say-28-deaths-probed-in-salt-lake-city-o pioid-drug-ring-case/.

Fentanyl endangers first responders

Counterfeit Prescription Pills Containing Fentanyls: A Global Threat, Drug Enforcement Administration, June 2016, <u>www.dea.gov/docs/Counterfeit%20Prescription%20Pills.pdf</u>.

Sadie Gurman, "Police at Risk for Accidental Opioid Overdoses," U.S. News & World Report, June 6, 2017,

<u>www.usnews.com/news/news/articles/2017-06-06/dea-warns-police-of-accidental-over</u> <u>dose-risks-in-drug-fight</u>.

Fentanyl: A Briefing Guide for First Responders, Drug Enforcement Administration, June 2017,

www.safemedicines.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Fentanyl BriefingGuideforFirstRe sponders June2017.pdf.

"DEA Warning to Police and Public: Fentanyl Exposure Kills," Drug Enforcement Administration, undated,

ndews.umd.edu/sites/ndews.umd.edu/files/DEA%20Fentanyl.pdf.

Jeremy Harris, "Motel Closed After Officers Decontaminated For Possible Exposure to Fentanyl," *KUTV*, June 16, 2016,

kutv.com/news/local/motel-closed-after-officers-de-contaminated-for-exposure-to-fentan yl.

Nicholas Rondinone, "11 Hartford SWAT Officers Exposed To Heroin, Fentanyl During Drug Raid," The Hartford Courant, September 14, 2016, www.courant.com/health/heroin/hc-hartford-swat-sickened-0915-20160914-story.html.

Ross Olivo, "Cop Sickened by Fentanyl Exposure," *Woosocket Call*, September 24, 2016, <u>www.pressreader.com/usa/woonsocket-call/20160924/281487865829583</u>.

Dan Vergano, "Here's The Scary Story Of How Three Police Dogs Overdosed On Fentanyl," *Buzzfeed*, July 1, 2017,

www.buzzfeed.com/danvergano/police-dog-overdoses?utm_term=.tpONLJVm#.myAOpK Wk. "Police Dog Treated For Drug Overdose; 3 Suspects Charged," *Wave3 News*, August 11, 2017,

www.wave3.com/story/36115864/police-dog-treated-for-drug-overdose-3-suspects-char ged.

Joseph Fitzgerald, "Drug Fumes Forced N.S. Police to Evacuate Station," *Woonsocket Call*, December 21, 2016,

www.pressreader.com/usa/woonsocket-call/20161221/281788513712549.

Rob Polanskey, ""Waterford Officer Exposed To Fentanyl During Heroin Bust," *WFSB*, February 28, 2017,

www.wfsb.com/story/34625605/waterford-officer-exposed-to-fentanyl-during-heroin-bust.

Andrea K. McDaniels and Erika Butler, "Deputy, Two EMS Providers Treated For Overdose Symptoms Responding To Call," *The Baltimore Sun*, May 23, 2017, www.baltimoresun.com/health/bs-md-harford-opioid-exposure-20170523-story.html.

"Police: East Liverpool Officer Accidentally Overdoses On Fentanyl After Making Drug Arrest," *WCPO*, May 15, 2017,

www.wcpo.com/news/state/state-ohio/police-east-liverpool-officer-accidentally-overdos es-on-fentanyl-after-making-drug-arrest.

Christa Ferguson, "Detective Sickened At Kent Co. Sheriff's Dept. Given Narcan," *WOODTV*, May 30, 2017,

www.woodtv.com/news/grand-rapids/floor-evacuated-at-kent-county-sheriffs-departme nt/1003392109.

Madasyn Czebiniak, "Washington Twp. Officer Exposed To Drug, Given Narcan," *Triblive.Com, May 28, 2017,*

triblive.com/local/valleynewsdispatch/12347606-74/washington-twp-officer-exposed-todrug-given-narcan.

Ashley Zilka,"Police Union President Says He's Worried More Officers Will Accidentally Overdose On Opioids," *WCPO*, May 24, 2017,

www.wcpo.com/news/local-news/hamilton-county/cincinnati/fop-president-says-hes-wo rried-more-officers-will-accidentally-overdose-on-opioids. "Officers Will Be OK After Exposure To 'Unknown Substance,' Police Say," *WCPO*, August 2, 2017,

www.wcpo.com/news/local-news/hamilton-county/cincinnati/officers-report-feeling-ill-a fter-drug-bust.

Lauren Foreman and Ellen Eldridge, "Police Officers Exposed To Fentanyl After Spill In Vehicle," *The Atlanta Journal Constitution,* June 29, 2017,

www.ajc.com/news/local/police-officers-exposed-fentanyl-after-spill-vehicle/UBV5moNi2 nQgVhH4zlsmHP/new.html.

Siobhan Lopez, "Police: Alexandria Officer Exposed to Opioid During Traffic Stop," *WMUR 9*, June 14, 2017,

www.wmur.com/article/police-alexandria-officer-exposed-to-opioid-during-traffic-stop/1 0017945.

"South Dakota Authorities Seize Estimated 20K Fentanyl Pills," *U.S. News & World Report*, June 14, 2017,

www.usnews.com/news/best-states/south-dakota/articles/2017-06-14/south-dakota-aut horities-seize-estimated-20k-fentanyl-pills.

Brian Bohnert, "Fostoria Cop Treated After Exposure To Fentanyl Drug," *The Courier*. June 23, 2017,

thecourier.com/local-news/2017/06/23/fostoria-cop-treated-after-exposure-to-fentanyldrug/.

"Nicholasville Police Officer Treated For Fentanyl Exposure After Drug Arrest," *WKYT,* June 5, 2017,

www.wkyt.com/content/news/Nicholasville-Police-officer-treated-for-fentanyl-exposure-426517631.html.

Kathryn Robinson, "UPDATE: Deputy Given Narcan After Opiate Exposure Shares Story," *WSAZ 3*, July 12, 2017,

www.wsaz.com/content/news/Deputy-given-Narcan-after-opiate-exposure-during-OD-cal <u>1-433999793.html</u>.

Andy Thompson, "Menasha Officer's Close Call Highlights Dangers Of Fentanyl Exposure," *Post-Crescent Media*, July 22, 2017,

www.postcrescent.com/story/news/2017/07/22/menasha-officers-close-call-puts-dange rs-fentanyl-spotlight/495137001/. Adam Ferrise, "Cleveland Officer Hospitalized After Exposure To Suspected Fentanyl," *Cleveland.com*, July 19, 2017,

www.cleveland.com/metro/index.ssf/2017/07/cleveland officer hospitalized.html.

Kristen Johnson, "Bucks County First Responders Possibly Exposed To Carfentanil," *CBS Philly*, July 20, 20217,

philadelphia.cbslocal.com/2017/07/20/bucks-county-first-responders-possibly-exposed-t o-carfentinil/.

Emilee Speck, "Orlando Police Change Drug-Handling Policy After Detective Became Ill," *WKMG*, July 26, 2017,

www.clickorlando.com/news/orlando-police-change-drug-handling-policy-after-detectivebecame-ill.

"AG Schimel Provides Resource To Protect Law Enforcement From Accidental Fentanyl Exposure," Wisconsin Department Of Justice," July 18, 2017,

www.doj.state.wi.us/news-releases/ag-schimel-provides-resource-protect-law-enforceme nt-accidental-fentanyl-exposure.

"SWAT Team OK After Suspected Fentanyl Exposure During Raid," *ABC 27*, August 10, 2017,

abc27.com/2017/08/10/swat-team-ok-after-suspected-fentanyl-exposure-during-raid/.

"Police: 3 Officers Examined For Drug Exposure After Crash," *The Boston Globe,* August 5 2017,

www.boston.com/news/local-news/2017/08/05/police-3-officers-examined-for-drug-exp osure-after-crash.

Amanda Vicinanzo, "Stafford Officers Undergo Special Training On Handling Powerful Opioids," *The Free Lance-Star*, September 2, 2017,

www.fredericksburg.com/news/local/stafford/stafford-officers-undergo-special-trainingon-handling-powerful-opioids/article_03577d28-60e3-58a0-ba65-48bed9bde92e.html.

"Police: 3 Ohio Nurses Treated for Fentanyl Exposure," *US News & World Report*, August 12, 2017,

www.usnews.com/news/best-states/ohio/articles/2017-08-12/police-3-ohio-nurses-trea ted-for-fentanyl-exposure.

"Deadly Fentanyl Leads County Cops to Halt Field Tests," *US News & World Report*, August 12, 2017,

www.usnews.com/news/best-states/pennsylvania/articles/2017-08-12/deadly-fentanyl-l eads-county-cops-to-halt-field-tests.

Sara Smith, ""'Major Drug Operation' Busted In Summerdale," *NBC 10*, September 1, 2017, <u>www.nbcphiladelphia.com/news/local/Philadelphia-Officers-Sent-to-Hospital-After-Responding-to-Possible-Drug-Lab-442501863.html</u>.

Cory Shaffer, "Federal Task Force Officer Given Overdose Reversal Drug After Exposure During Cleveland Arrest,," *Cleveland.com*, September 19, 2017, <u>www.cleveland.com/metro/index.ssf/2017/09/federal task force officer giv.html</u>.

Kirsten Kennedy, "First Responders Face Growing, Deadly Risk on Overdose Calls," *US News & World Report*, January 13, 2018,

www.usnews.com/news/best-states/pennsylvania/articles/2018-01-13/first-respondersface-growing-deadly-risk-on-overdose-calls.

Sarah Reese, "Hammond Police Save 2 Lives With Overdose-Blocking Drug," *The Northwest IndianaTimes*, December 29,2017,

www.nwitimes.com/news/local/lake/hammond-police-save-lives-with-overdose-blocking -drug/article 904fd4cd-98c0-5394-b670-2edd6d6d551e.html.

Marian Dennis, "New Hanover Officers Taken To Hospital After Exposure To Fentanyl," *The Pottstown Mercury*, October 5, 2017,

<u>www.pottsmerc.com/general-news/20171005/new-hanover-officers-taken-to-hospital-aft</u> <u>er-exposure-to-fentanyl?source=most_viewed</u>.

Will Garbe, "Fairborn Paramedic Overdoses Driving OD Patient To Hospital," *The Journal-News*, November 10, 2017,

www.journal-news.com/news/crime--law/fairborn-paramedic-overdoses-driving-patienthospital/7c4RC10rm0h6gsx9ouyvrJ/.

"Police: Substance That Sickened Officer Included Fentanyl," *The Associated Press,* November 18, 2017,

www.apnewsarchive.com/2017/Police-say-the-substance-found-near-the-Community-Coll ege-of-Rhode-Island-that-sent-six-people-to-the-hospital-included-the-potent-painkiller-fe ntanyl/id-6acfbcec0e0146c8b10ecfb70b5e5992.

Scott Cousins, "Fentanyl Exposure Risk Causing Concern Among Law Enforcement," *The Alton Telegraph*, November 26, 2017,

www.thetelegraph.com/news/article/Fentanyl-exposure-risk-causing-concern-among-law -12581083.php.

"Narcan Used On Cincinnati VA Hospital Officer After Contact With Drugs," *The Dayton Daily News*, November 14, 2018,

www.mydaytondailynews.com/news/narcan-used-cincinnati-hospital-officer-after-contact -with-drugs/S3QKgdcSxDewiLaunv1iXO/.

"3 Police Officers Treated for Possible Fentanyl Exposure," *US News & World Report*, December 13, 2017,

www.usnews.com/news/best-states/massachusetts/articles/2017-12-13/3-police-officer s-treated-for-possible-fentanyl-exposure.

Jessica Anderson, "3 Baltimore County Police Officers Treated For Fentanyl Exposure, Prompting Precinct Evacuation," *The Baltimore Sun,* December 22, 2017, <u>/www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/crime/bs-md-co-officers-exposed-to-fentanyl-2</u> 0171222-story.html.

Siobhan Lopez, "Rockingham County Sheriff's Deputies Treated For Exposure to Fentanyl," *WMUR 9*, December 8, 2017,

www.wmur.com/article/rockingham-county-sheriffs-deputies-treated-for-exposure-to-fen tanyl/14393920.

"Man Facing Charges Of Exposing Trumbull Co. Deputies To Drugs," *WKBN,* January 19, 2018,

wkbn.com/2018/01/18/trumbull-co-deputies-exposed-to-unknown-substance-dispatch-s ays/.

"Rise In Fentanyl Trafficking Prompts Oregon State Police To Drop Field Tests," *Oregon Live*, January 17, 2018,

www.oregonlive.com/pacific-northwest-news/index.ssf/2018/01/rise in fentanyl traffick ing_p.html.

Jim Salter, "Opioids Dangers Force Police To Abandon Drug Field Tests – The Denver Post," *The Denver Post*, February 21, 2018,

www.denverpost.com/2018/02/21/police-drug-field-tests-opioids/.

Katie DeLong, "1 Of 2 Charged After Deputy Exposed To Fentanyl During Traffic Stop Pleads Not Guilty," *Fox 6 Now*, March 8, 2018,

<u>fox6now.com/2018/03/08/1-of-2-charged-after-deputy-exposed-to-fentanyl-during-traffi</u> <u>c-stop-pleads-not-guilty/</u>.

Incidents of note in the Northeastern region

Connecticut

Nicholas Rondinone, "Deadly Fentanyl Disguised As Prescription Pills," *The Hartford Courant*, July 3, 2017, www.courant.com/news/connecticut/hc-fentanyl-as-pills-20170703-story.html.

Jessica Lerner, "Essex Man Used Dark Web to Acquire, Distribute Drugs," *The Middletown Press*, January 10, 2018, <u>www.middletownpress.com/middletown/article/Police-Essex-man-used-dark-web-to-acq</u>

uire-12487202.php.

Maine

Jennifer Osborn, "Surry Man Charged with Trafficking," *The Ellsworth American*, February 14, 2018,

www.ellsworthamerican.com/maine-news/cops/surry-man-charged-trafficking/.

Maryland

Michel Elbin, "Carroll County Health Department Warns Street Pills May Be Laced with Fentanyl," *The Carroll County Times*, April 20, 2016, www.carrollcountytimes.com/news/health/ph-cc-health-department-fentanyl-20160420-

story.html.

Phil Davis, "Oxycodone Laced with Dangerous Fentanyl Found in Anne Arundel," *The Capital Gazette*, May 25, 2017,

www.capitalgazette.com/news/for the record/ph-ac-cn-fentanyl-oxycodone-0524-20170 523-story.html.

Massachusetts

Jason Claffey, "Lethal 'Oxycodone' Pills on North Shore Actually Fentanyl: Police," *Marblehead Patch*, September 2, 2016,

patch.com/massachusetts/marblehead/lethal-oxycodone-pills-north-shore-actually-fentan yl-police.

Benjamin Paulin, "South Shore, State Police Fear Fentanyl, Carfentanil Trend," *The Patriot Ledger*, September 28, 2017,

www.patriotledger.com/news/20170928/south-shore-state-police-fear-fentanyl-carfenta nil-trend.

New Hampshire

"NH State Police Warn of Pills Sold as Oxycodone That Are Actually Fentanyl," *Laconia Daily Sun*, August 11, 2017,

www.laconiadailysun.com/newsx/local-news/106789-nh-state-police-warn-of-pills-sold-a s-oxycodone-that-are-actually-fentanyl-225.

New Jersey

Bill Gallo, Jr., "Fentanyl Pill Operation Busted at South Jersey Home, DEA Says," *NJ.com*, June 29, 2017, <u>www.nj.com/salem/index.ssf/2017/06/post_145.html</u>.

Suzanne Cervenka, "Fentanyl-laced Pills Found in Monmouth County for a Third Time, Prosecutor Says," *App.com*, November 22, 2017, <u>www.app.com/story/news/investigations/heroin-jersey-shore/2017/11/22/fentanyl-lace</u> d-pills-found-monmouth-county-third-time-prosecutor-says/890705001/.

New York

"A Face For The Opioid Epidemic," *Hudson360.com*, October 10, 2017, <u>www.hudsonvalley360.com/article/face-opioid-epidemic</u>.

Facebook post by Heather Marie DeFrancesco, November 15, 2017, <u>www.facebook.com/heather.wildeyfallon/posts/10214299869472051</u>.

Maki Becker, "'These Blue Pills Are Death': Fentanyl-laced Drugs Seized in Buffalo," *The Buffalo News*, September 7, 2017,

<u>buffalonews.com/2017/09/07/fake-oxycodone-pills-contain-deadly-fentanyl-found-buffal</u> <u>o/</u>.

Ryan Bonner, "Duo Produced Fentanyl Pills At Home Across Street From Long Island School: Feds," *West Islip Patch*, July 21, 2017, <u>patch.com/new-york/westislip/duo-produced-fentanyl-pills-home-across-street-long-isla</u> <u>nd-school-feds</u>. Robert Kessler, "LI 'Pill Mill' Made Fake Oxycodone Out of Fentanyl, Feds Say," *Newsday*, July 20, 2017,

www.newsday.com/long-island/crime/feds-raid-li-pill-mill-making-fake-oxycodone-with-f entanyl-1.13813440.

Pennsylvania

Tony Rhodin, "2 Died After Taking Pills Sold by Addict; She Kept Dealing," *Lehigh Valley Live*, July 27, 2017, www.lehighvalleylive.com/news/index.ssf/2017/07/addict gets 18 years after sel.html.

"Pair Accused of Attempting to Sell 40,000 Pills to Drug Agent," *TribLive.com*, February 10, 2018,

triblive.com/state/pennsylvania/13287062-74/city-pair-accused-of-attempting-to-sell-40 000-pills-to-drug-agent.

Rhode Island

"RISP Arrest EP Man, Large Quantities of Fentanyl Pills and Cocaine Seized," *ABC 6*, August 9, 2017,

www.abc6.com/story/35978844/risp-arrest-ep-man-large-quantities-of-fentanyl-pills-an d-cocaine-seized.

Vermont

Jessica Lerner, "Essex Man Used Dark Web to Acquire, Distribute Drugs," *The Middletown Press*, January 10, 2018,

www.middletownpress.com/middletown/article/Police-Essex-man-used-dark-web-to-acq uire-12487202.php.

Incidents of note in the Southeastern region

Alabama

Olivia Gunn and Parker Branton, "Russell County Deputies Arrest Man for Possession of Yellow Pills Disguised as Percocet," *WTVM*, June 29th 2017, <u>www.wtvm.com/story/35776580/russell-co-sheriffs-office-arrests-man-for-possession-of</u> <u>-yellow-pills-disguised-as-percocet</u>.

Arkansas

Scott Carroll and Eric Besson, "Fentanyl Abuse on the Upswing in State, Nation," *The Arkansas Democrat-Gazette*, July 17, 2017, <u>www.pressreader.com/usa/arkansas-democrat-gazette/20170717/281496456333874</u>.

Florida

Claire O'Neill, "Pinellas Sheriff: Nine Overdose Deaths in 2016 Linked to Counterfeit Xanax," *The Tampa Bay Times,* March 22, 2016,

www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/pinellas-sheriff-nine-overdose-deaths-in-2016-lin ked-to-counterfeit-xanax/2270250.

"Vero Beach Orthopedic Surgeon Charged in Drug Conspiracy Resulting in Death," U.S. Department of Justice, November 3, 2017,

www.justice.gov/usao-sdfl/pr/vero-beach-orthopedic-surgeon-charged-drug-conspiracy-r esulting-death.

Elyssa Cherney, "Deadly Fentanyl-Laced Pills Emerge in Central Florida, Agents Say," *The Orlando Sentinel*, April 5, 2016,

www.orlandosentinel.com/health/addiction-recovery/os-fentanyl-super-pill-central-florid a-20160405-story.html.

"OCSO: Potentially deadly fentanyl being sold on street," *The Destin Log*, August 17, 2017, <u>www.thedestinlog.com/news/20170817/ocso-potentially-deadly-fentanyl-being-sold-on-s</u> <u>treet</u>.

Tonya Alanez, "South Florida Couple Charged in Fentanyl Drug Ring," *The Florida Sun-Sentinel*, October 12, 2017,

www.sun-sentinel.com/news/crime/fl-reg-fentanyl-indictment-20171011-story.html.

Georgia

Tom Regan, "Mother Of Fatal Overdose Victim Takes Action To Save Lives," *WSBTV*, August 4, 2015,

www.wsbtv.com/news/local/mother-fatal-overdose-victim-takes-action-save-liv/334665 33.

Becky Purser and Laura Corley, "Eight Overdose In Bibb, Houston As Police Probe Poisonous Street Pill,"*The Telegraph,* August 22, 2018, <u>www.macon.com/news/local/article168724697.html</u>.

Kentucky

"Woodford Co. Man Sentenced For Distributing Fentanyl Resulting In Fatal Overdose," *ABC 36 News*, August 16, 2017,

www.wtvq.com/2017/08/16/woodford-co-man-sentenced-distributing-fentanyl-resulting <u>-fatal-overdose/</u>.

"Seven Arrested For Alleged Involvement In Large Scale Drug Ring," *WKRC,* February 14, 2018,

local12.com/news/local/seven-arrested-for-alleged-involvement-in-large-scale-drug-ring.

Louisiana

Nate Fluharty, "Law Enforcement Warn Of Dangerous Drugs Flooding Local Streets," *KTBS,* April 11, 2017,

www.ktbs.com/news/law-enforcement-warn-of-dangerous-drugs-flooding-local-streets/a rticle 776670d5-6dc0-54eb-a481-85664a2dc564.html.

Mississippi

Candace Coleman,"Counterfeit Opioids Kill Madison County Man," *WJTV*, November 16, 2017, <u>www.wjtv.com/news/counterfeit-opioids-kill-madison-county-man/933718378</u>.

North Carolina

Alison Latos, "Fentanyl Disguised As Oxycontin In Drug Bust," *WPXI*, May 23, 2017, <u>www.wpxi.com/news/trending-now/fentanyl-disguised-as-oxycontin-in-drug-bust/52549</u> 8920.

South Carolina

Damien Dominguez, "Heroin And Fentanyl The New Wave Of Deadly Drugs In Greenwood,"*The Index-Journal*, September 19, 2017, <u>www.indexjournal.com/news/heroin-and-fentanyl-the-new-wave-of-deadly-drugs-in/arti</u>

cle 7d206c69-1d7b-5a40-9d85-228a531d3fda.html.

Tennessee

"Tennessee Family Blames Woman's Death On Fake Xanax," The Partnership for Safe Medicines, March 25, 2016,

www.safemedicines.org/2016/03/tennessee-family-blames-womans-death-on-fake-xanax. <u>html</u>.

"PAST 72 HOURS: Massive Increase In Overdose Cases In Murfreesboro," *Murfreesboro News and Radio*, July 7, 2016,

www.wgnsradio.com/past-72-hours-massive-increase-in-overdose-cases-in-murfreesboro --cms-33744.

Dennis Ferrier, "FERRIER FILES: A Warning For Parents After Fentanyl-Laced Xanax Kills 20-Year-Old," *WZTV*, February 1, 2015,

<u>fox17.com/news/ferrier-files/ferrier-files-a-warning-for-parents-after-fentayl-laced-xanax</u> <u>-kills-20-year-old</u>.

Jon Kamp and Arian Campo-Flores, "Authorities Charge Five In Fentanyl Case In Tennessee, "*The Wall Street Journal*, October 27, 2016, <u>www.wsj.com/articles/authorities-charge-five-in-fentanyl-case-in-tennessee-1477613669</u>.

Ben Benton, "Probe Nets 2 Arrests, Seizure Of Pills, Guns And Cash In Grundy, Marion Counties," *The Times Free Press*, July 27, 2017, <u>www.timesfreepress.com/news/breakingnews/story/2017/jul/27/probe-nets-2-arrests-s</u> eizure-pills-guns-and-cash-grundy-marion-counties/440598/.

Robert Sorrell, "Potentially Deadly Drugs Halted En Route To Sullivan County," *The Herald Courier*, February 13, 2018,

www.heraldcourier.com/news/potentially-deadly-drugs-halted-en-route-to-sullivan-count y/article b96347a8-113e-11e8-a5f0-cf7234aae25c.html. Katherine Marchand, "Tennessee Seizes Record Number Of Pill Presses For Counterfeit Drugs," *WTVC*, December 29, 2017,

<u>newschannel9.com/news/local/tennessee-seizes-record-number-of-pill-presses-for-count</u> <u>erfeit-drugs</u>.

Virginia

Amy Friedenberger, "Med Beat: Fatal Opioid Overdoses Double In Roanoke Valley," *The Roanoke Times*, January 25, 2018,

www.roanoke.com/business/columns and blogs/med-beat-fatal-opioid-overdoses-double -in-roanoke-valley/article 6ff32abd-4ad5-5c17-97b1-801e47f6b0a6.htm.

West Virginia

Erin Beck, "Fentanyl Main Driver Of Overdose Deaths," *The Charleston Gazette-Mail,* November 19, 2017,

www.wvgazettemail.com/news/health/fentanyl-main-driver-of-overdose-deaths/article 0 e40a5ac-7ac7-5d54-8e02-37f702160563.htm.

Incidents of note in the Midwestern region

Illinois

Dimitrios Kalantzis, "Fentanyl Deaths On The Rise In Kankakee County," *The Daily Journal*, July 5, 2016,

www.daily-journal.com/news/local/fentanyl-deaths-on-the-rise-in-kankakee-county/artic le_80a1da23-2ef3-534a-b65f-27b9f280c50a.html.

Indiana

"Fake Rx in Indiana: Carfentanil and Fentanyl found in Purported Oxycodone Pills, *DEA Bulletin,* Chicago Field Office, Drug Enforcement Administration, August 2017, www.dea.gov/docs/BUL-167-17%20Fake%20Rx%20in%20Indiana%20-%20UNCLASS.PD <u>F</u>.

Frank Gray, "Fake Pills Bringing Real Death To Youths," *The Journal Gazette*, April 10, 2016, <u>www.journalgazette.net/news/local/frank-gray/Fake-pills-bringing-real-death-to-youths-12460520</u>.

lowa

Charly Haley, "Iowa Officials Warn Of Fake Pain Pills Found In State," *The Des Moines Register*, July 17, 2017,

www.desmoinesregister.com/story/news/crime-and-courts/2017/07/17/iowa-officialswarn-fake-pain-pills-found-state/484444001/.

Michigan

Vera Hogan, "How Prescription Drugs Are Creating A Lethal Drug Epidemic," *Tri-County Times*, February 2, 2018,

www.tctimes.com/news/how-prescription-drugs-are-creating-a-lethal-drug-epidemic/article 987e17a8-0846-11e8-909d-1b7be9fa2c94.html.

Minnesota

Stephen Montemayor, "Pills Seized From Paisley Park Contained Illicit Fentanyl, Same Drug That Killed Prince," *The Star Tribune*, August 21, 2016, <u>www.startribune.com/pills-seized-from-paisley-park-contained-illicit-fentanyl-same-drug-that-killed-prince/390816101/</u>. Paul Walsh, "Teen Couple Charged In Chisago County With Murder In Overdose Death Of 18-Year-Old," *The Star Tribune*, February 21, 2017,

www.startribune.com/teen-couple-charged-in-chisago-co-with-murder-in-overdose-death -of-18-year-old/414411113/.

"Golden Valley Woman Charged With Murder In Overdose Death," *KSTP*, December 27, 2017,

kstp.com/news/sarah-doppler-charged-murder-golden-valley-in-overdose-death-opioid-fe ntaryl/4722116/.

April Baumgarten, "Grand Forks Man Gets 65 Months For Dealing Fentanyl Pills," *The Grand Forks Herald*, January 11, 2018,

www.grandforksherald.com/news/4386672-grand-forks-man-get-65-months-dealing-fent anyl.

"Pills Related to Recent Overdoses Contain Carfentanil," Northfield [Minnesota] Police Department, March 1, 2018,

kymnradio.net/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Updated-NPD-PressRelease-DangerousDru g-OverdosePotential-03.01.18.pdf.

Missouri

Plea Agreement, U.S. District Court, Southern District of Florida, Case 1:17-cr-20433-CMA, <u>www.safemedicines.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Joshua-Kelly-plea.pdf</u>.

Tyler Graef, "Smoke-shop Owner in Cape Accused Making, Dealing Illegal Drugs," *Southeast Missourian*, May 11, 2017, <u>www.semissourian.com/story/2411102.html</u>.

North Dakota

"Chinese National And Eight Others Indicted In North Dakota In "Operation Denial," U.S. Department of Justice, October 17, 2017,

www.justice.gov/usao-nd/pr/chinese-national-and-eight-others-indicted-north-dakota-op eration-denial.

"Justice Department Announces First Ever Indictments Against Designated Chinese Manufacturers of Deadly Fentanyl and Other Opiate Substances," U.S. Department of Justice, October 17, 2017,

www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-announces-first-ever-indictments-against-de signated-chinese-manufacturers.

"6 Arrested in Fentanyl Drug Case Involving Overdoses," *U.S. News & World Report*, March 31, 2017,

/www.usnews.com/news/best-states/north-dakota/articles/2017-03-31/6-arrested-in-fe ntanyl-drug-case-involving-overdoses.

Andrew Hazzard, "Three Plead Guilty In Grand Forks Fentanyl Ring," *The Grand Forks Herald*, October 30, 2017,

www.grandforksherald.com/news/4351621-three-plead-guilty-grand-forks-fentanyl-ring.

Ohio

Spencer Remoquillo, "Reckless Homicide Case Related to Fentanyl," *The Lancaster Eagle Gazette*, April 14, 2016,

www.lancastereaglegazette.com/story/news/local/2016/04/14/reckless-homicide-case-r elated-fentanyl/83023000/.

Katie Wedell, "Construction Workers, Laborers Among Most Likely to Die From Drug ODs," *The Dayton Daily News*, December 1, 2017,

www.mydaytondailynews.com/news/crime--law/construction-workers-laborers-amongmost-likely-die-from-drug-ods/4Q02BRJjIKjCzFe2EMbQ9I/.

"Seven Arrested For Alleged Involvement In Large Scale Drug Ring," *WKRC*, February 14, 2018,

local12.com/news/local/seven-arrested-for-alleged-involvement-in-large-scale-drug-ring.

Eric Heisig, "Euclid Man Indicted After Authorities Say He Had More Than 900 Fentanyl Pills," *Cleveland.com*, March 1, 2016,

www.cleveland.com/court-justice/index.ssf/2016/03/euclid man indicted after auth.htm <u>l</u>.

"Public Warning - Man Indicted for Trafficking Pills That Appeared to be Oxycodone But Were Actually Counterfeit Pills That Contained Fentanyl," Franklin County Prosecutor's Office, January 31, 2017,

prosecutor.franklincountyohio.gov/press-releases/public-warning-man-indicted-for-trafficking-pill.

Tyler Utzka, "Deadly "Super Pill" Found In The Miami Valley," *WDTN*, March 30, 2016, <u>web.archive.org/web/20171019092931/www.wdtn.com/2016/03/30/deadly-super-pill-f</u> <u>ound-in-the-miami-valley/</u>.

South Dakota

Mark Walker, "Fake Oxy Pills Filled With Fentanyl Pose Risk In South Dakota," *The Argus Leader*, October 23, 2016,

www.argusleader.com/story/news/2016/10/23/fake-oxy-pills-filled-fentanyl-pose-risk-s outh-dakota/92479700/.

"Authorities: Chamberlain Man Received 20K Illegal Pills Through Mail," *The Daily Republic*, June 28, 2017,

www.mitchellrepublic.com/news/4290439-authorities-chamberlain-man-received-20k-ill egal-pills-through-mail.

"Suspect In SD Fentanyl Case Pleads Not Guilty," *The Globe*, May 16, 2017 <u>www.dglobe.com/news/4267999-suspect-sd-fentanyl-case-pleads-not-guilty</u>.

Incidents of note in the Southwestern region

Arizona

Garrett Mitchell, "DEA: More Than 30 Maricopa County Deaths Linked To Cartel-Made Drugs," *The Republic*, March 31, 2017,

www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/phoenix/2017/03/21/dea-more-than-30-maricopa -county-deaths-linked-cartel-made-drugs/99466708/.

"Authorities Seize 30,000 Counterfeit Pain Pills In Arizona," *Tucson News Now*, August 17, 2017,

www.tucsonnewsnow.com/story/36162826/authorities-seize-30000-counterfeit-pain-pill s-in-arizona.

"2 Phoenix Women Arrested With Fentanyl At I-19 Checkpoint Near Amado," *The Arizona Daily Star*, January 10, 2018,

tucson.com/news/local/phoenix-women-arrested-with-fentanyl-at-i--checkpoint-near/art icle 48868178-f611-11e7-b471-ab2b4df99dd9.html.

BrieAnna Frank, "Man Accused Of Selling Fake Oxycodone Laced With Highly Toxic Fentanyl," *The Republic*, September 6, 2017,

www.azcentral.com/story/news/local/phoenix/2017/09/06/fentanyl-found-in-counterfei t-oxycodone-pills-arrest/636082001/.

"Recent K9 Investigations Lead To Drug Busts," *The Verde Independent*, November 25, 2017,

www.verdenews.com/news/2017/nov/25/recent-k9-investigations-lead-drug-busts/.

New Mexico

Mike Gallagher, "Officials Investigating 20 Deaths From Fake Oxycodone Pills," *Albuquerque Journal*, October 6, 2016,

www.abqjournal.com/861763/dea-investigating-multiple-fentanyl-overdose-deaths-in-rui doso.html.

Colton Shone, "Fake Oxycodone Appearing On Albuquerque Streets," *KOB* 4, April 6, 2017, <u>www.kob.com/albuquerque-news/fake-oxycodone-appearing-on-albuquerque-streets-dru</u> <u>g-enforcement-agency-dea/4446251/</u>.

Oklahoma

Brianna Bailey, "Fatal Doses Of Fentanyl Showing Up In Heroin, Counterfeit Prescription Drugs," *The Oklahoman*, September 10, 2017,

newsok.com/fatal-doses-of-fentanyl-showing-up-in-heroin-counterfeit-prescription-drugs/article/5563219.

Texas

Guillermo Contreras, "Feds Take Down Opioid Ring And Shut Down Its Pill Lab," *The San Antonio Express-News*, August 14, 2017,

www.expressnews.com/news/local/article/Feds-take-down-opioid-ring-and-shut-down-it s-pill-11818764.php.

"Fentanyl Pill Operation Shut Down, 14 People Arrested," *WOAI* 4, August 15 2017, <u>news4sanantonio.com/news/local/fentanyl-pill-operation-shut-down-14-people-arrested</u>.

Meagan Flynn, "Counterfeit Drug That Possibly Killed Prince Found In Houston," *Houston Press*, August 24, 2016,

www.houstonpress.com/news/counterfeit-drug-that-possibly-killed-prince-found-in-hous ton-8696660.

Kaitlin Johnson, "Amarillo Police Alerting Residents To Xanax And Fentanyl Combination," *News Channel 10*, June 16th 2017,

www.newschannel10.com/story/35683750/amarillo-police-alerting-residents-to-xanax-a nd-fetanyl-combination.

Robert Stein, "APD Warns Of Opioid-Laced Street Drugs," *The Amarillo Globe*, February 20, 2018,

www.amarillo.com/local-news/news/crime-and-courts/2018-02-20/apd-warns-opioid-la ced-street-drugs.

Utah

Ben Guarino, "DEA Raids Colossal Fentanyl Operation. Could Produce Thousands Of Pills Per Hour," *The Washington Post*, November 23, 2016,

www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2016/11/23/dea-raids-colossal-fenta nyl-operation-in-one-of-the-largest-drug-busts-in-utah-history/?postshare=93214815731 63536&utm_term=.6f1bc315f822. "Counterfeit Prescription Pills Circulating Streets Of Davis County, Police Say," Fox 13 Now, June 14, 2016,

<u>fox13now.com/2016/06/14/counterfeit-prescription-pills-circulating-streets-of-davis-cou</u> <u>nty-police-say/</u>.

Pat Reavy, "Feds Arrest 4 In Utah-Based Pill Pressing Operation," *The Deseret News*, February 2, 2018,

www.deseretnews.com/article/900009307/feds-arrest-4-arrested-in-utah-based-pill-pressing-operation.html.

Complaint, U.S. District Court, District of Utah, Central Divison, Case 2:16-cr-00324-DB, <u>www.safemedicines.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Jetter-Complaint.pdf</u>

Incidents of note in the Western region

Alaska

"State Crime Lab Confirms Confiscated Pill Is Fentanyl Disguised As Oxycodone," *Stories in the News*, January 3, 2017, <u>www.sitnews.us/0117News/010317/010317 fentanyl.html.</u>

California

"'Norco' Fentanyl Overdose Deaths Rise To 14; Problem Spreads To Bay Area," *The Los Angeles Times,* April 26, 2016,

www.latimes.com/local/lanow/la-me-ln-norco-fentanyl-overdose-deaths-rise-to-14-probl em-spreads-to-bay-area-20160426-story.html.

Vince Cestone, "Three Deaths Now May Be Tied To Counterfeit Xanax In San Francisco," *KRON 4*, October 27, 2015,

www.kron4.com/news/three-deaths-now-may-be-tied-to-counterfeit-xanax-in-san-francis co 20180312120953699/1032710349.

Kale Williams, "2 Fatal Overdoses In Santa Cruz County Blamed On Fake Xanax," *The San Francisco Chronicle*, November 4, 2015,

www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/Two-fatal-overdoses-in-Santa-Cruz-blamed-on-fake-661 0249.php.

"Three Defendants Arrested In Connection With Illegal Fentanyl Pill Manufacturing Operation," U.S. Department of Justice, June 10, 2016, <u>www.justice.gov/usao-ndca/pr/three-defendants-arrested-connection-illegal-fentanyl-pill</u> <u>-manufacturing-operation</u>.

"Hundreds Of Counterfeit Oxycodone Tablets Seized At Port Of Entry Contained Ultra-Deadly Fentanyl," U.S. Department of Justice, April 14, 2016, <u>www.justice.gov/usao-sdca/pr/hundreds-counterfeit-oxycodone-tablets-seized-port-entry</u> <u>-contained-ultra-deadly</u>,

David Hernandez, "Man From Tijuana Accused Of Smuggling Almost 6,000 Fentanyl Pills," *The San Diego Union Tribune*, September 22, 2016, <u>www.sandiegouniontribune.com/sd-me-crime-fentanyl-20160922-story.html</u>.

Kristina Davis, "Even Deadlier Form Of Fentanyl Reaches San Diego County" *The San Diego Union Tribune*, October 6, 2017,

www.sandiegouniontribune.com/news/public-safety/sd-me-fentanyl-crisis-20171006-sto ry.html.

Montana

"Billings Police Bust Alleged Drug Dealer With Over 99 Fentanyl Pills," *KTVQ 2*, October 18, 2017,

www.ktvq.com/story/36630564/billings-police-bust-alleged-drug-dealer-with-over-99-fe ntanyl-pills.

Nevada

"Dangerous Pills Showing Up In Washoe County," Kolo 8 News Now, May 12, 2016, <u>www.kolotv.com/content/news/Laced-pills-showing-up-in-Washoe-County-379287271.ht</u> <u>ml</u>.

Oregon

"2 People Facing Charges In Counterfeit Oxycontin Overdose Death Investigation, Police Say," *Oregon Live*, August 25, 2016,

www.oregonlive.com/portland/index.ssf/2016/08/2 people facing charges in dea.html.

Catherine Van, "Salem Police Warn Of Hundreds Of Fentanyl Pills Falsely Marked As Oxycodone," *KATU 2*, June 16 2017,

katu.com/news/local/salem-police-warn-of-hundreds-of-fentantyl-pills-falsely-marked-asoxycodone.

Maxine Bernstein, "Fake Opioid Pills Showing Up In Portland And Across Oregon," *Oregon Live*, October 17, 2017,

www.oregonlive.com/portland/index.ssf/2017/10/fake opioid pills showing up i.html.

Washington

Donald Meyers, "Police Checking To See If Yakima Fatal Overdose Related To Recent Cases," *The Yakima Herald-Republic*, May 19, 2016, <u>www.yakimaherald.com/news/local/police-checking-to-see-if-yakima-fatal-overdose-relat</u> ed-to/article 19c2dca8-1e48-11e6-b88f-83d472b8a45c.html. Miles Jay Oliver, "Overdose Warning: Bad Batches Of Street Drugs Turning Up In Yakima," *The Yakima Herald-Republic*, November 10, 2017,

www.yakimaherald.com/free article/overdose-warning-bad-batches-of-street-drugs-turni ng-up-in/article ff3e8e26-c518-11e7-a676-576dd98029c8.html.

"Health Officials: Lethal Fentanyl Found Locally In Counterfeit 'Kill Pills,'" *KOMO News*, October 2, 2017

www.komonews.com/news/local/health-officials-lethal-fentanyl-found-locally-in-counterf eit-kill-pills.